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SOLANO COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

GOVERNING BOARD

UNADOPTED MINUTES

1.
CALL TO ORDER

A meeting of the Solano Community College District Governing Board was called to order at 7:00 p.m., on Wednesday, September 21, 2005, in the Administration Building, Room 626, Solano Community College, 4000 Suisun Valley Road, Fairfield, CA 94534-3197, by Denis Honeychurch, President.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

Board President Honeychurch led those present in the pledge of allegiance to the flag of the United States of America.  

3.
ROLL CALL

Members Present:  

Denis Honeychurch, J.D., President 

Jerry R. Wilkerson, Vice President

James M. Claffey

Pam Keith

Phil McCaffrey

Willie McKnight  

A. C. “Tony” Ubalde, Jr., Rel.D.

Makenzie Spillner, Student Trustee

Members Absent:
Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D., Secretary 

Others Present:

Gerry Fisher, Vice President, Student Services

J. Laurel Jones, Ed.D., Vice President, Academic Affairs

John E. Hendrickson, Interim Vice President, Administrative and Business Services

Jay Field, Vice President, Technology & Learning Resources

James G. Mitchell, Ed.D., Interim Director, Human Resources

Patricia Y. Cordry, Executive Coordinator, Superintendent-President/Governing Board

4.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Moved by Trustee Pam Keith and seconded by Trustee Ubalde for approval of the agenda.  The motion passed unanimously.

5. 
COMMENTS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

Kathy Rosengren sadly informed the Board of the passing of two retired faculty members of the Humanities Division, Marcus Lopez (English) and Don Siegel (Journalism/English). 

Dr. Sanford Wright, Coordinator of the Ethnic Studies Program, thanked the Governing Board and Dr. Jones for their support of the program.  He introduced Wanda Barbie, Office Manager, and Christine Bonilla, Public Relations Media Manager, for the Ethnic Studies Program.  Dr. Wright announced a special presentation on Hurricane Katrina by an eye witness photojournalist scheduled for September 27.  Copies of the Ethnic Studies calendar of upcoming events, flyers on each presenter as well as an impromptu video of the Ethnic Studies Program filmed on campus and in the ASSC office were provided to Board members.  Trustee Keith expressed appreciation to Dr. Wright for including former Trustee Bill Thurston in the video and on the video cover.

Quinton Crawford, former SCC student, addressed the Board to express his appreciation for the education he received while at SCC and spoke about his progress since leaving Solano.  Mr. Crawford went on to earn his bachelor’s degree, became a teacher and will graduate in May with a master’s degree in elementary education. Mr. Crawford has written a book entitled, Knowledge for Tomorrow, (A Summarized Commentary of World History, Nature, Health, Religion, Organized Crime, and Inspiration for the Youth) which he presented to Vice President Fisher for placement in the College Library.  Mr. Crawford indicated that the book is getting world-wide attention.  Copies of a CD presentation about the book were also given to Board members.  Mr. Crawford informed the Board of his website and stated that his book is under  consideration for inclusion in the curriculum at UC Davis and Sacramento State. Mr. Crawford also offered to return to Solano College to make presentations for students. Board President Honeychurch congratulated and thanked Mr. Crawford for updating the Board on his success.  

6.
REPORTS

(a)
Associated Students of Solano College (ASSC)
Chris Duran, ASSC President, reported that ASSC:

--organized three successful days of “Solano Daze Week.”  The ASSC is conducting a Katrina Relief fundraiser.   Club Promo day was held on September 21.  

--continues to explore reinstituting a recycling program. 

--will hold a retreat next week with training on the Brown Act, parliamentary procedures, team building and finalizing the student budget.  

--has appointed representatives to all major hiring committees. 

--at the ASSC meeting held on Tuesday, a public comment was received from Mary Mazzocco, Journalism Professor, indicating that ASSC has made a unilateral decision disenfranchising her students and the rest of the Journalism Program regarding relocation of The Tempest office.  On behalf of ASSC,  President Duran asked the administration to clarify to all interested parties that ASSC did not make the final decision and that ASSC made the suggestion to the Building Renovation Committee.  

--received a letter of thanks from Sal Alcala for organizing the first Constitution Day at Solano College.  On Monday, September 19, students read the Constitution in its entirety.  This was to fulfill a federal mandate that all schools receiving federal funding host a Constitution Day to celebrate the signing of the Constitution on September 17. 

ASSC President Duran commended the ASSC Executive Council and Senate for all their hard work.  He also extended best wishes to Andrea Holton-Keith, Student Services Senator and a member of the U.S. Armed Forces, who resigned her position due to reassignment to Virginia. 

(b)
Academic Senate

Gail Kropp, Academic Senate President, reported that:

--the Senate met on Monday, September 19, and heard an update on State Academic Senate news including the date and details for the Fall Plenary Session and the announcement of the Senate awards offered this year.  The Plenary Session will be held November 3-5 in Pasadena with the theme, “Managing Conflict by Balancing Principles with Pragmatism.”  Academic Senate President Kropp will work with others to nominate a strong Solano student for the award category of historically underrepresented students.  

--photography instructor, Ron Zak, presented a summary of the preliminary meeting of faculty interested in establishing a study abroad program. At the next Senate meeting, the Senate will vote to appoint a subcommittee with the charge to develop the program.  It is envisioned that the subcommittee will divide into two working groups:   (1) one to develop short-term courses and (2) one to develop a semester-long program.  The subcommittee will report back to the full Senate at regular intervals.  

--the Senate discussed its relationship to its subcommittees.

--the Senate passed a resolution to honor Masakazu Kusakabe, professor of ceramics, who led the design of the College’s Dancing Fire Wood Kiln along with Professor Marc Lancet.  The intention of the resolution is to send it to Professor Kusakabe to encourage him in a full recovery from cancer. 

--the Senate also passed a resolution of appreciation for Meredith Tofield, Academic Senate Secretary and former SCC student, for her exemplary work in recording Senate minutes, her professionalism and extending best wishes to Ms. Tofield in her future endeavors.  

(c) 
Shared Governance Council

Vice President Gerry Fisher reported that the Shared Governance Council (SGC) met on September 14, 2005 where the primary focus was a presentation by Interim Vice President John Hendrickson to review the adopted budget and share information regarding matters being dealt with at the Financial and Budget Planning Advisory Council (FABPAC) level.  Budget forums will be held September 22 and 28, 2005 to inform the community at large about the status of the budget as well as enrollment and growth issues.  Other highlights of the SGC meeting included a review of the Board agenda and reports from leaders of representative campus groups including: a nearly full and diverse ASSC Senate; deans to review Senate 2005-06 goals; development of a new faculty mentor program; CSEA’s concern about up-to-date emergency preparedness at SCC; meeting of deans and Student Services managers once a month in an effort to better serve students;  Student Services Retreat held September 8-9; introduction of Jim Mitchell, new Interim Director of Human Resources; review of Academic Senate goals for 2005-06; new security system installed on our network;  hiring underway of the Center Director for the Vallejo Center; work being done on an emergency preparedness  plan through Solano County and on a leadership academy for sexual harassment training; and the FABPAC meeting held September 21, 2005 included an orientation for new members which will become an annual event for new FABPAC members as recommended by Interim Vice President Hendrickson.  

(d)
Superintendent

Vice President Fisher reported that:

--Dr. Perfumo is doing very well and she wishes to thank everyone for their cards, flowers, books, good wishes and concern about her recovery from recent surgery.    Dr. Perfumo is looking forward to returning to work next week.  

--September 15  was College and University Day with 41 institutions represented including five from the University of California system, eight from the California State University, out-of-state universities and private colleges. The event was well attended with significant participation from high schools.  

--SCC hosted the historically Black Colleges and University Recruitment Faire on September 21 in conjunction with the SUCCESS Consortium, the United College Action Network and the SCC Counseling Division.  This event was also very well attended with a strong showing from local high schools.  

As requested by Trustee McCaffrey, Vice President Fisher will ask staff to send information on College and University Day earlier in the future to provide more advanced notice to Board members.  

Vice President Fisher informed the Board that in response to the Board’s concern about press coverage in south county, a meeting was held with the Editorial Board of the Vallejo Times-Herald and Dr. Perfumo, Ray Ogden, and Nancy Hopkins, resulting in an editorial that will appear in the Vallejo Times-Herald on Saturday, September 24, regarding Measure G, its impact on the College and the new Vallejo Center.  

· Bond Update

Scott Colt, Program Manager for Kitchell CEM, reported that the Vallejo Center project is on schedule.  In general, Mr. Colt stated that there is nothing new to report and that work continues on all projects in progress. The preconstruction meeting on the hydronics project, including the companion project on archaeological monitoring, scheduled for September 21, was  rescheduled.  Mr. Colt called the Board’s attention to a correction on page 6 of the Bond Update regarding Building 400 “plan reviews comments” should read “plan review submittal.” 

Trustee McCaffrey commented that he had asked about the Student Center fee amount earlier and noted that the amount needs to be corrected as it still reads $430,000.  Mr. Colt indicated that the Student Center amount would be correctly reflected in the future.  

Interim Vice President Hendrickson reported on temporary measures that have been done to follow up on the issue of campus signage for the Building 1800 swing space facility.  Buildings 1800 A and B will be distinguished along with other signage in pedestrian areas to help students arriving on campus find their way around campus.  Copies of a map with parking lots and 12 specific locations on campus were provided to the Board. Interim Vice President Hendrickson stated that temporary signage would cost approximately $4,900 and would not be derived from Measure G funds. 

7.
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent-President

(a) Minutes for the Meeting of September 7, 2005

(b)
Warrant List, Page 1
Human Resources

(c)
Employment – 2005-06: Gratuitous Service; Resignation
Administrative and Business Services

(d)
Agreement with Solano County Fleet Management for Rental of Vehicles

Academic Affairs
(e)
Memorandum of Understanding between Sonoma State University and Solano 
Community College

(f)
2005-2006 Application for Child Care Food Program Continuance
Moved by Trustee McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Ubalde for approval of the Consent Agenda. The motion passed unanimously. 

8. ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

There were no items removed from the Consent Agenda.

9. RETIREMENTS OF STAFF WITH 10 OR MORE YEARS OF SERVICE

(a)
Resignation to Retire—Mary Ann Harris

John Urrutia, Dean of Business, spoke on behalf of Mary Ann Harris who has served the District with distinction for over 21 years.  Ms. Harris began her service in 1984 as an Instructional Aide in the Office Technology Program, earned an AA degree in Liberal Arts, earned Novell Network certification and completed over 137 units with a GPA of 3.7.  Ms. Harris has served as the Administrative Assistant in the Business/Computer Science Division since 2000.  Mary Ann continues to be a lifelong learner and is an avid supporter of the College as she has held several offices in the SCC Athletic Boosters Club.  In addition, she organized and was captain of the American Cancer Society “Relay for Life” college team held at SCC this past summer.  Mr. Urrutia extended best wishes to Ms. Harris in her retirement and expressed his gratitude and that of the entire Business/Computer Services Division to Ms. Harris for her exemplary work and genuine caring for students and others.  

Ms. Harris expressed her appreciation for the opportunity to work at Solano and to those in the Business/Computer Science Division for teaching her and supporting her. She gave special thanks to the Administrative Assistants at Solano.  

On behalf of the Board, Board President Honeychurch thanked Ms. Harris for all of her  contributions to SCC and the Boosters Club and wished her well in retirement.  

Moved by Trustee McKnight and seconded by Trustee McCaffrey for acceptance of Mary Ann Harris’ retirement effective December 30, 2005.  The motion passed unanimously.

10. NON-CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS – ACTION ITEMS

Administrative and Business Services

(a) Award of Archaeological Monitoring Consulting Contract for Underground Hot and Chilled Water Piping replacement

Moved by Trustee McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Keith for approval to award an archaeological monitoring consulting contract for underground hot and chilled water piping replacement to the Anthropological Studies Center at Sonoma State University based on their proposal dated September 6, 2005 in the not-to-exceed amount of $34,999.58 as recommended. The motion passed unanimously.

Academic Affairs

(b)
Interagency Agreement between Solano Community College and the Foundation for California Community Colleges Site License

Moved by Trustee Keith and seconded by Trustee McKnight for approval to renew the Interagency Agreement between Solano Community College and the Foundation for California Community Colleges.  The motion passed unanimously.

(c)
Local Agreement for Child Development Services (Contract CCAP-4374), Resolution No. 05/06-13

Moved by Trustee McKnight and seconded by Trustee Keith for approval of Resolution No. 05/06-13.  The motion passed with the roll call vote as follows:

STUDENT TRUSTEE ADVISORY VOTE—Makenzie Spillner concurred. 

AYES—Trustee Claffey, Trustee Keith, Trustee McCaffrey, Trustee McKnight, 

Trustee Ubalde, Vice President Wilkerson, President Honeychurch 

NOES--None

ABSENT--None


11.
INFORMATION ITEMS – NO ACTION REQUIRED

(a) 
Executive Summary for the Small Business Development Center – 2004-2005

Charles Eason, Director of the Small Business Development Center, presented the 2004-05 Executive Summary for the SBDC including accomplishments and challenges provided in the written report.  

Mr. Eason reviewed the most significant challenge facing the SBDC which is the announcement that San Jose State will no longer serve as the Lead Center for the Northern California Small Business Development Center Program.  There is no guarantee that local centers will be “grandfathered” into the new program or that funding levels will remain the same.  

(b) Meeting Dates of the Solano Community College District Advisory Committees

Charles Shatzer, Associate Vice President of Workforce and Community Development, presented the meeting dates of the Solano Community College District Advisory Committees.  

Dr. Ubalde indicated that he was assigned to the Family and Consumer Sciences Advisory Committee and noticed that it was dismissed.  Associate Vice President Shatzer explained that this Committee no longer exists.

12.
ANNOUNCEMENTS

There were no announcements.

13.
ITEMS FROM THE BOARD

Trustee Keith requested that a subcommittee be formed to look into the use of solar power at Solano Community College facilities. After discussion on whether a subcommittee should be formed or the task should be done by the Bond Steering Committee with or without Board participation, the role of the Bond Steering Committee, exploration of options available to the Board, clarification that funds for solar power were not included in Measure G, and upfront costs for solar power adversely affecting class size at the centers, it was the consensus of the Board that a subcommittee of three Board members (Trustee Wilkerson, Trustee Ubalde with Trustee Keith serving as chair) would be formed to look into the use of solar power.  

Board President Honeychurch recessed the regular meeting at 8:03  p.m.

14. 
CLOSED SESSION

(a)
Public Employee Discipline/Dismissal/Release

(b)
Conference with Real Property Negotiator

Property: 60 acres adjacent to the Vacaville Center, 1900 Akerly Drive, 



Vacaville, CA 95688

Negotiating Parties: John Hendrickson, Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D.

Under Negotiation: Price and terms

(c) Public Employee Performance Evaluation


     Superintendent-President

Board President Honeychurch called the Closed Session to order at 8:12 p.m. and adjourned the Closed Session at 8:34 p.m. 

15.
RECONVENE REGULAR MEETING   

Board President Honeychurch reconvened the regular meeting at 8:35 p.m.

16.       REPORT OF ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION

Board President Honeychurch reported that the Board took action in Closed Session to dismiss a probationary classified employee (position:  Custodian) and the vote was unanimous.  In addition, the Board discussed real property issues and the Superintendent-President’s evaluation instrument.  

17.
ADJOURNMENT

Trustee McCaffrey requested that the meeting be adjourned in memory of former Professor Don Siegel, former Professor Marcus Lopez and former SCC student Marty Lowrie.  There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 8:37 p.m.
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___________________________________APPROVED_______________________________
DENIS HONEYCHURCH, J.D.
                               PAULETTE J.  PERFUMO, Ph.D.                                                        PRESIDENT                                                                      SECRETARY  

